



ZBA

Town of Epsom

Zoning Board of Adjustment

1/18/17

In Attendance: Glenn Horner, Chairman; George Carlson, Vice Chairman; Alan Quimby; Ricky Belanger; Gary Kitson, Alternate; Mike Hoisington, Alternate Darlene Phelps, Recording Secretary

Not in Attendance:  Andrew Ramsdell, Alternate

Also in Attendance: Jay Hickey; David Stewart, Lois Shea; Bradley Keyes
7:00 PM  Glenn called the meeting to order and introduced the members of the board.  

The minutes of 12/21/16 were reviewed.  Ricky made a motion to approve the minutes as amended.  Alan seconded the motion. All in favor.

Glenn advised the procedure for the meeting.  The members voting on the first case will be Glenn, Ricky, George, Alan & Mike.

7:15 PM  Case 2014-11-1 (Eames – Var. Reinstate) [Continuance Hearing] - Jeffery and Rachel Eames have applied for the reinstatement of a previously approved variance to Article III, Section G [Residential Single and Multi-Family Residences Requirements], Subsection 2 [Two-Family Residences] to permit the conversion of a single family residence to a duplex.  The variance approval was suspended when it was learned that a portion of the residence was located on property which was not owned by the Eames.  The property is located on Meadow Lark Lane within the Residential/Agricultural and Residential/ Commercial Zoning Districts and is identified on Epsom Tax Map U-01 as Lot 112, Sub-lot 6. 
Glenn read an email from the applicant requesting a continuance.  Mike made a motion to continue to February 15.  Gary seconded the motion. All in favor.  

7:20 PM  Case 2016-07 (Stewart – Var.)  - David M. Stewart, has applied for a variance to Article II [Zones and Districts], Section C [Table of Uses], Numbers 1 [Retail establishment], 3 [Eating and Drinking places] and 25 [Manufacturing].  The applicant plans to open a nano-brewery which will include a place for eating and drinking within the facility.  These uses are not permitted in a Residential/Agricultural Zone. The property is located on Griffin Road within the Residential/Agricultural Zoning District and is identified on Epsom Tax Map R-9 as Lot 49.
The members voting on this case will be Glenn, Ricky, George, Alan & Gary.

Glenn advised that this public hearing was posted in two public places as well as published in the Concord Monitor.  We only received two green cards back – from Douglas Stape & Robert & Emily Bair.   

David Stewart was sworn in and said he has owned the property since 2000. He ran a farm exclusively on this property until 2007 and then had to get a mainstream job.  He is trying find a way to make use of the farm, including the existing buildings/structures.  He said since there was a tavern on Center Hill Road many years ago, the area has a certain charm for this type of business.  He would like this nanobrewery to pull the community together.   He explained that a nanobrewery produces under 2000 barrels per year.  This type of brewery allows the sale of 4 oz tasters/samples only; no pint sales. A nano-plus brewery can sell pints as well as food when a kitchen is included on site – and this is his ultimate goal.  He has a big room upstairs that is permitted by the fire department for up to 50 people and he hosts “parties” and gatherings in that room, which could be utilized by this nanobrewery. He hopes to tie in some farm use, beer & food in the future.
Glenn asked if there is a bathroom and David responded that there is a bathroom on the third floor; he did not provide a copy of the plan for all three floors. David said he visited the Planning Board and they told him he’d need to design a new septic system.  George is concerned about the amount of waste water that comes from brewing beer.  George suggested that David get a conceptual septic design that will meet the needs of his property. David anticipates producing 1 barrel per week, which would generate approximately 2-4 barrels of waste water.  Since he owns 150 acres across the street, it was noted that he could pipe the waste water across the street if necessary.  There are roughly 240 – 250 pints per barrel.

Gary asked if the waste water could be used agriculturally and David responded yes. Alan asked if they intend to grow their own ingredients and David responded some ingredients, yes…perhaps rye & hops.
David said the licensing from the Federal Government is what takes the longest…currently 4-6 months.  He also needs town and state approvals.

Glenn told David he’ll need a plan showing parking, septic system, well, lighting, the existing hoop structures and the farming area as well as a conceptual septic design.  Glenn suggested he speak to Chief Preve and the Fire Department just to let them know what his plans are and see if they have any initial concerns or suggestions.  David said the building has been inspected previously, but Mike said there may be some additional requirements with the brewery on site.
On the west side he has a barn & hoop structure for animals and on the east side he has 2 hoop structures and a polycarbonate greenhouse. The greenhouse can be heated by a wood boiler.  There are 8-9 acres of open field near the house and about 11 acres of flat field out back for a total of 20 acres.
Glenn asked if there are any abutters in favor of the request.  Brad Keyes was sworn in and stated that he thinks this is a great idea. He lives on Echo Valley Farm Road and can see the property from his house.  He said he has talked to several neighbors and while there are none here tonight, he has not heard any negative feedback.

Alan made a motion to continue to February 15.  George seconded the motion.  All in favor.
8:18 PM  Old/New Business

The board briefly discussed upcoming cases.
8:27 PM Alan made a motion to adjourn. George seconded the motion. All in favor.


